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Abstract	

The	focus	of	this	paper	is	on	demonstrating	how	engaging	in	Living	
Educational	Theory	Research,	as	continual	professional	development,	can	help	to	
address	issues	of	marginalised	voices	and	inequity	through	professional	learning	and	
education.	The	voices	brought	into	focus	here	are	those	of	educational-practitioner	
researchers	who	confront	and	resolve	issues	of	marginalisation	and	equity	by	
contributing	to	worldwide	academic,	intellectual	and	scholarly	discourses	for	the	
flourishing	of	Humanity.		

The	originality	is	in	the	methods	used	to	demonstrate	how	engaging	in	Living	
Educational	Theory	Research	as	CPD	helps	educational-practitioners	to	address	
issues	of	marginalised	voices	and	inequity	through	their	professional	learning	and	
education.		

The	significance	of	the	paper	is	in	the	explanation	offered	of	how	professional	
educational-practitioners	have	created	answers	to,	‘What	is	the	role	of	human	
experiences,	personal	and	social	identities,	and	culture	in	professional	learning	and	
practitioner	education?’	and	the	proactive	question,	’How	can	issues	of	marginalised	
voices	and	inequity	be	addressed	through	professional	learning	and	education?’	by	
engaging	in	Living	Educational	Theory	Research	as	continual	professional	
development.	

Humane	cooperative	values	form	the	main	thread.		The	meanings	of	these	
values	are	clarified	and	communicated	as	they	form	standards	of	judgment	and	
explanatory	principles	in	explanations	of	educational	practice.	

Introduction	

In	the	middle	of	the	20th	century	as	people	emerged	from	the	destruction	
caused	by	a	worldwide	war,	there	was	a	hope	shared	by	many	of	working	together	
for	the	flourishing	of	Humanity.	I	am	taking	the	‘flourishing	of	Humanity’	to	mean	a	
global	social	formation,	which	transcends	time	and	place,	characterised	by	humane	
cooperative	values.	I	stress	‘cooperative’	to	point	to	the	complex	relational	nature	of	
universal	values,	which	transcend	time	and	place.	For	example	such	a	sentiment	is	
expressed	in	Hillel’s	famous	aphorism	from	2,000	years	ago,	translated	into	English	
as,	“If	I	am	not	for	myself,	who	will	be	for	me?	But	if	I	am	only	for	myself,	who	am	I?	
If	not	now,	when?”.	It	is	expressed	as	Ikigai,	a	concept	that	has	been	rooted	in	the	
cultural	fabric	of	Japan	for	centuries	and	often	translated	into	English	as	a	person’s	
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‘reason	to	live’,	which	includes	a	person	doing	what	contributes	to	their	own	
wellbeing	and	the	wellbeing	of	others.	The	core	values	of	the	international	
cooperative	movement	also	express	the	complex	relational	nature	of	such	values.	
The	International	Cooperative	Alliance	summarise	these	as,	“…	self-help,	self-
responsibility,	democracy,	equality,	equity,	and	solidarity…	honesty,	openness,	social	
responsibility	and	caring	for	others.”	
(https://www.ica.coop/en/cooperatives/cooperative-identity/)	The	challenge	is	in	
trying	to	realise	in	practice	such	relational	values	when	to	do	what	is	essential	for	
the	wellbeing,	or	even	survival,	of	an	individual	person	or	community	may	have	dire	
consequences	for	others.		

Now	in	the	21st	century	as	people	begin	to	emerge	from	the	trauma	of	a	
worldwide	pandemic	there	is	an	increasing	recognition	that,	like	it	or	not,	the	actions	
of	an	individual	person,	community	or	nation	has	global	implications.	We	are	all	
interdependent.	It	is	not	a	new	idea	as	the	story	by	Shimon	bar	Yochai,	who	lived	in	
the	2nd	century	C.E.	illustrates:	

A	group	of	people	were	travelling	in	a	boat.	One	of	them	took	a	drill	and	began	to	
drill	a	hole	beneath	himself.	

His	companions	said	to	him:	"Why	are	you	doing	this?"	Replied	the	man:	"What	
concern	is	it	of	yours?	Am	I	not	drilling	under	my	own	place?"	

Said	they	to	him:	"But	you	will	flood	the	boat	for	us	all!"	(Quoted	in	Midrash	Rabbah,	
Vayikra	4:6).	

We	are	now	faced	with	the	consequences	of	the	holes	drilled	over	eons	by	
individual	people,	communities	and	nations.	Their	expression	of	competitive	values	
served	not	only	themselves	but	also	brought	into	being	the	world	we	live	in	now.	A	
world	where	we	can,	should	we	cooperate,	be	able	to	meet	everyone’s	basic	needs,	
such	as	the	need	for	food,	health	and	security.	At	the	same	time	they	created	the	
global	problems,	such	as	climate	change,	we	are	faced	with	now.	The	solution	to	
these	global	problems	lies	in	individual	people,	communities	and	nations	learning	to	
work	co-operatively.	If	our	species	is	to	have	a	future	at	all	we	not	only	need	to	learn	
to	cooperate	to	repair	the	damage	we	also	need	to	learn	to	work	cooperatively	to	
improve	the	planet	and	develop	our	ability	to	live	together	in	harmony.	The	
challenge	is	difficult	and	complex	and	requires	all	to	contribute	to	the	discourses	
that	are	the	foundations	of	successful	solutions.	Hence,	the	importance	of	us	
working	together	to	address	issues	of	marginalised	voices	and	inequity.	

Realising	humane	cooperative	values	in	practice	forms	the	main	thread	
throughout	the	paper	and	they	are	what	distinguish	Living	Educational	Theory	
Research	from	other	methodologies.	Engaging	in	Living	Educational	Theory	Research	
requires	a	practitioner	researches	their	practice	to	understand	and	improve	it	and	
create	valid	explanations	of	their	educational	influence	in	their	own	learning	to	
improve	their	practice,	in	the	learning	of	others	and	in	the	learning	of	the	social	
formations	they	form.	The	practitioner’s	values	are	clarified	and	the	meanings	
communicated	in	the	course	of	their	research.	These	values	form	the	explanatory	
principles	in	their	explanations	of	their	educational	influences	in	their	own	learning,	
the	learning	of	others	and	in	the	learning	of	the	social	formations	to	bring	into	being	
a	more	humane	cooperative	world.	
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I	acknowledge	the	role	of	a	person’s	human	experiences,	identities,	and	
culture	in	their	professional	learning	and	practitioner	education	to	improve	what	
they	are	doing	to	bring	into	being	a	world	where	Humanity	flourishes.		In	this	
sentence	you	may	have	picked	up	on	some	of	the	consequences	of	my	human	
experiences,	identities	and	culture	that	filters	and	amplifies	voices	that	influence	
what	I	do,	why	I	do	what	I	do	and	the	standards	by	which	I	judge	improvement.	

My	human	experiences,	identities	and	cultures	have	been	formed	as	I	have	
lived	and	worked	physically	in	various	places	in	England	for	the	last	70	years	and	by	
my	years	living	and	working	in	the	evolving	virtual	world	of	the	worldwide	web.		
Family,	friends,	colleagues	and	many,	many	others	I	have	bumped	into	along	the	way	
have	contributed	to	the	rich,	complex	and	ever	developing	palette	from	which	I	draw	
to	try	to	improve	my	own	professional	learning	and	education	and	that	of	others.	
Last	but	not	least	are	my	human	experiences,	identities	and	cultures	formed	during	
my	career	as	a	professional	educational-practitioner	earning	a	living	as	a	school	
teacher	and	then	as	an	educational	psychologist	until	changes	in	government	
policies	terminated	my	paid	employment.	Since	then	I	have	employed	my	self	to	
continue	engaging	in	Living	Educational	Theory	Research	as	continuing	professional	
development	to	improve	what	I	am	doing	to	realise	my	responsibility	to	contribute	
to	the	development	of	local,	national	and	international	humane,	cooperative	
democratic	communities.	My	raison	d'être	and	the	communities	I	am	currently	
participating	in	are	summarised	in	my	living-poster	(fig.1)		

	
Figure	1.	My	living-poster	access	from	

https://www.actionresearch.net/writings/posters/marie20.pdf		

The	context	of	this	research	is	my	desire	to	promote	and	support	education	
as	a	life-long	values-laden	educational	process	of	learning	to	live	a	satisfying,	
productive	and	worthwhile	life	for	self	and	others.	One	responsibility	I	believe	we	
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each	have	is	to	contribute	to	the	development	of	local,	national	and	international	
humane	cooperative	democratic	communities	to	which	all	can	contribute	to,	and	
benefit	from,	and	in	the	process	bring	into	being	a	humane	world	where	Humanity	
can	flourish.	I	believe	we	can	help	each	other	as	we	help	ourselves	to	realise	this	
responsibility	by	engaging	in	Living	Educational	Theory	Research	as	continuing	
professional	development.		

Living	Educational	Theory	Research	is	a	form	of	professional	practitioner	self-
study	educational	research.	Whitehead	(1989,	2018)	coined	the	term	‘living-
educational-theory’	to	mean,	a	researcher’s	validated	values-laden	explanation	of	
their	educational	influence	in	their	own	learning,	the	learning	of	others	and	the	
learning	of	social	formations.	As	an	educational-practitioner	researches	their	
practice	to	improve	it	and	generate	their	living-educational-theory	they	realise	their	
professional	responsibilities,	which	include	holding	themselves	ethically	to	account	
for	their	practice	and	contributing	to	the	worldwide	growth	of	educational	
knowledge.	

The	focus	of	this	paper	is	on	demonstrating	how	engaging	in	Living	
Educational	Theory	Research	as	continual	professional	development,	can	help	to	
address	issues	of	marginalised	voices	and	inequity	through	professional	learning	and	
education.	The	voices	brought	into	focus	here	are	those	of	educational-practitioner	
researchers	who	confront	and	resolve	issues	of	marginalisation	and	equity	by	
contributing	to	worldwide	academic,	intellectual	and	scholarly	discourses	for	the	
flourishing	of	Humanity.	

The	data	analysed	is	of	Living	Educational	Theory	Research	legitimated	at	
Masters	and	Doctoral	level,	published	papers	and	living-posters	of	a	worldwide	
community	of	educational-practitioners	(access	from	
https://www.actionresearch.net/writings/posters/homepage2021.pdf).	They	are	
analysed	to	demonstrate	how	engaging	in	Living	Educational	Theory	Research	as	CPD	
helps	educational	practitioners	to	address	issues	of	marginalised	voices	and	inequity	
through	their	professional	learning	and	education.	The	methods	used	include	that	of	
empathetic	resonance	to	analyse	digital	visual	data	to	clarify	and	communicate	the	
meanings	of	values	as	explanatory	principals	and	standards	of	judgment	in	accounts	
of	living-educational-theory-research.	The	methods	include	the	use	of	living-posters	
to	clarify	and	communicate	the	beginnings	of	an	individual’s	living-educational-
theory-research	and	their	personal	and	social	identity	as	a	member	of	a	worldwide	
community	of	educational-practitioners.	

The	paper	is	organised	as	follows:	

1. Clarify	meaning	and	purpose	of	Living	Educational	Theory	Research	as	
continual	professional	development	–	a	form	of	professional	practitioner	self-
study	educational	research	

2. Living	Educational	Theory	Research	as	CPD:	addressing	issues	of	marginalise	
voices	and	inequity.	

3. Methods	used	to	demonstrate	how	engaging	in	Living	Educational	Theory	
Research	as	CPD	helps	educational-practitioners	to	address	issues	of	
marginalised	voices	and	inequity	through	their	professional	learning	and	
education.		
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4. Demonstrate	how	engaging	in	Living	Educational	Theory	Research	as	CPD	
helps	educational	practitioners	to	address	issues	of	marginalised	voices	and	
inequity	through	their	professional	learning	and	education.	

5. In	conclusion…	

1.	Clarify	meaning	and	purpose	of	Living	Educational	Theory	Research	as	continual	
professional	development	–	a	form	of	professional	practitioner	self-study	
educational	research	

Living	Educational	Theory	Research	is	a	form	of	professional	practitioner	self-
study	educational	research.		

It	is	research	as	the	purpose	is	to	produce	valid	academic,	intellectual,	
scholarly	knowledge	as	contributions	to	global	educational	knowledgebase	and	
discourse.	These	contributions	are	made	public	in	the	form	of,	for	example,	journal	
and	conference	papers	and	Doctorates.	

An	essential	aspect	of	Living	Educational	Theory	Research	is	the	creation	of	
accounts	that	are	valid	and	rigorous.	There	are	often	four	or	more	questions	a	
researcher	asks	peers	to	give	them	constructive	critical	responses	to.	These	
responses	are	used	by	the	research	to	help	them	strengthen	their	research	and	to	
test	the	validity	of	their	knowledge	claims.	These	questions	are	derived	from	
Habermas’	(1976,	pp.	2–3)	four	criteria	of	social	validity	on	comprehensibility,	
rightness,	truthfulness	and	authenticity.	For	example	peers	are	asked:	

i)	Do	you	comprehend	my	account	of	living-educational	theory	research?	

ii)	How	can	I	strengthen	the	evidence	I	use	to	justify	the	claims	I	make?	

iii)	How	can	I	deepen	and	extend	my	awareness	and	understanding	of	the	
relational	influences	of	the	contexts	I	work	in	and	the	people	I	work	with,	
have	on	my	practice,	theorising,	research	and	writings?	

iv)	How	can	I	show	I	am	truly	committed,	over	time	and	interactions,	to	living	
as	fully	as	I	can	the	values	I	claim	to	hold?	

Living	Educational	Theory	Research	is	educational	research.	Education	is	a	
life-long	values-rich	process	of	learning	to	live	humane	cooperative	values	so	each	
and	all	can	flourish.	A	living-educational-theory	comprises	a	valid	explanation	with	
the	embodied	meaning	form	the	standards	of	judgment	and	explanatory	principles	
of	practice.		The	unit	of	appraisal	is	the	valid	academic,	intellectual	and	scholarly	
account	of	the	practitioner’s	living-educational-theory	research.	

Living	Educational	Theory	Research	is	a	form	of	practitioner	self-study	
educational	research	as	the	questions	are	of	the	form,	‘how	am	I	improving	the	
process	of	education	here?’	The	practitioner	enquires,	inquires	and	researches	to	
improve	what	they	are	doing.	They	‘enquire’.	That	is	they	ask	questions	to	
understand	their	practice,	the	contexts	of	their	practice	and	what	others	have	done	
to	enhance	the	expression	of	humane,	cooperative	democratic	values	in	the	social	
formations	they	are	trying	to	have	an	educational	influence	in	the	learning	of.	They	
‘inquire’,	often	employing	a	version	of	an	action-reflection	cycle,	to	systematically	
investigate	their	effort	to	improve	matters.	They	continually	engage	in	enquiry	and	
inquiry	to	improve	their	research;	that	is	work	undertaken	systematically	to	
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contribute	to	local,	national,	international	and	transnational	(global)	knowledge	
bases.	

A	practitioner	engaging	in	self-study	educational	research	makes	public	
accounts	of	their	research	to	test	their	claims	to	know	their	practice	and	to	be	
improving	it.	As	this	is	educational	research	the	claim	by	the	practitioner	includes	a	
claim	to	be	improving	their	educational	(values-laden)	influence	in	the	learning	of	
the	social	formations	and	those	(including	themselves)	who	comprise	the	social	
formation/s.	

Finally	Living	Educational	Theory	Research	is	a	form	of	professional	
practitioner	self-study	educational	research.		The	Australian	Council	of	Professions	
summarise	well	a	definition	of	‘a	profession’:	

A	Profession	is	a	disciplined	group	of	individuals	who	adhere	to	ethical	standards	
and	who	hold	themselves	out	as,	and	are	accepted	by	the	public	as	possessing	
special	knowledge	and	skills	in	a	widely	recognised	body	of	learning	derived	from	
research,	education	and	training	at	a	high	level,	and	who	are	prepared	to	apply	this	
knowledge	and	exercise	these	skills	in	the	interest	of	others.			

It	is	inherent	in	the	definition	of	a	Profession	that	a	code	of	ethics	governs	the	
activities	of	each	Profession.		Such	codes	require	behaviour	and	practice	beyond	the	
personal	moral	obligations	of	an	individual.		They	define	and	demand	high	standards	
of	behaviour	in	respect	to	the	services	provided	to	the	public	and	in	dealing	with	
professional	colleagues.		Often	these	codes	are	enforced	by	the	Profession	and	are	
acknowledged	and	accepted	by	the	community.	(Australian	Council	of	Professions,	
2003.	Access	from	www.Professions.org.au/what-is-a-professional)	

And	concludes	by	stating	the	implications,	“Being	a	member	of	a	Profession,	e.g.	a	
‘Professional‘,	is	generally	seen	as	an	indicator	of	integrity,	ethics,	trust	and	
expertise.”	

To	summarise,	Living	Educational	Theory	Research	as	continuing	professional	
development	enables	practitioners	to	address	issues	of	marginalised	voices	and	
inequity	through	professional	learning	and	education	because	it	requires	the	
practitioner:	

- Accepts	responsibility	for	their	practice	

- 	Researches	their	educational	influences	in	their	own	learning,	the	learning	of	others	
and	the	learning	of	social	formations,	to	improve	it	

- Rrecognises	that	their	educational	influence	comes	from	the	expression	of	their	
embodied	knowledge	and	values	

- 	Identifies	where	and	how	they	are	a	living	contradiction,	and/or	living	a	
contradiction	in	terms	of	their	life-affirming	and	life-enhancing	values,	to	improve	
their	practice		

- Studies	their	self,	not	an	egotistical,	self-serving	self,	or	‘I’,	but	a	loving	‘i’,	intending	
to	enhance	their	contribution	to	making	this	a	better	world	to	be	

- Clarifies	and	evolves	their	embodied	knowledge	and	values.	values	are	understood	
to	be	those	energy-flowing	values	that	are	life-affirming	and	life-enhancing	and	give	
meaning	and	purpose	to	life	the	researcher’s	life	and	work		

- Evaluates	and	offers	a	theory	to	account	for	their	practice	with	their	values	as	living	
standards	of	judgement	and	explanatory	principles		
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- Draws	on	the	knowledge	created	and	offered	by	others,	for	instance	in	the	various	
disciplines	or	other	fields	of	enquiry,	to	enhance	their	research-practice		

- Creates	and	offers	reasoned	and	reasonable	accounts	as	valid	educational	
explanations	of	educational	influence	in	learning		

- Offers	multimedia	narratives	to	communicate	the	relationally-dynamic	nature	of	
energy-flowing	values.	(Huxtable,	2012,	p.	77–78)	

Whitehead	(1989,	2018)	coined	the	term	‘living-educational-theory’	to	mean,	
a	researcher’s	validated	values-laden	explanation	of	their	educational	influence	in	
their	own	learning,	the	learning	of	others	and	the	learning	of	social	formations.	

We	engage	in	Living	Educational	Theory	Research	as	continual	professional	
development	to	understand	and	improve	our	professional	practice	and	generate	
valid	explanations	of	our	educational	influence	in	our	own	learning,	the	learning	of	
others	and	the	learning	of	social	formations	to	bring	into	being	a	world	in	which	
humanitarian	cooperative	values	flourish	and	Humanity	can	flourish.	As	we	engage	
in	researching	our	practice	to	understand	and	improve	it	and	create	valid	
explanations	of	our	educational	influence	in	learning	to	improve	our	professional	
practice,	we	create	and	implement	our	educational	curriculum	to	improve	our	
professional	learning	and	education.	This	curriculum	includes	identifying	and	
developing	skills	and	abilities	necessary	for	us	to	be	able	to	articulate,	hear,	value	
and	work	with	the	knowledge	we	and	other	people	create	and	contribute	to	
developing	societal	cultures	distinguished	by	humanitarian	cooperative	values	which	
addresses	issues	of	marginalised	voices	and	equity.	

2.	Living	Educational	Theory	Research	as	CPD:	addressing	issues	of	marginalise	
voices	and	inequity		

It	is	not	uncommon	in	a	social	formation,	irrespective	of	size	or	whether	it	is	
formally	identified	as	such,	for	there	to	be	individuals	and	groups	who	are,	or	feel	
themselves	to	be,	confined	to	its	‘margins’.	There	they	are	at	best	ignored	and	at	
worst	deprived	of	rights,	resources,	opportunities	and	recognition	afforded	to	
others.	I	am	taking	it	as	a	given	that	such	issues	of	inequity	must	be	addressed.	
Human	beings,	even	the	most	apparently	self-contained,	are	social	animals.	Every	
human	being,	by	dint	of	being	a	human	being,	has	a	right	and	responsibility	to	
benefit	from	and	contribute	to	the	flourishing	of	the	‘localised’	social	formations	
they	live	in	and	the	flourishing	of	Humanity	as	a	global	social	formation,	which	
transcends	time	and	place.	I	stress	‘right	and	responsibility’,	‘benefit	from	and	
contribute	to’	and	‘the	flourishing	of	‘localised’	social	formations	they	live	in	and	the	
flourishing	of	Humanity’	to	bring	your	attention	to	the	relationally	dynamic	and	
multidimensional	nature	of	humane	cooperative	values	that	form	the	main	thread	of	
this	paper.			

A	voice	often	marginalised	is	the	knowledge	creating	voice	we	each	have	a	
right	and	responsibility	to	develop	that	enables	us	to	benefit	from	and	contribute	to	
the	social	formations	in	which	we	live	and	beyond.	One	knowledge	creating	voice	
that	is	often	marginalised	is	that	of	the	practitioner	and	the	person	who	does	the	
marginalising	is	often	the	practitioner	them	self.	In	the	process	of	engaging	in	Living	
Educational	Theory	Research	a	practitioner	develops	the	skills,	knowledge,	
confidence	and	competencies	necessary	to	realise	this	fundamental	human	right	and	
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responsibility	to	learn	and	educate	the	only	person	they	have	control	over	–	them	
self.		To	develop	their	knowledge	creating	voice	requires	they	also	develop	their	
ability	to	ability	to	listen	critically	and	creatively,	develop	their	research	literacy	–	the	
ability	to	‘read’;	notice,	recognise,	critically	evaluate	knowledge,	and	also	to	‘write’,	
communicate	in	diverse	ways	knowledge	(Szplit	&	Boyd,	2022)	

In	an	effort	to	address	the	issues	of	marginalisation	and	inequality,	a	
marginalised	voice	can,	by	being	amplified,	become	distorted	or	marginalise	the	
voices	of	others.	Intervention	and	‘assessment’	are	intimately	related	as	is	the	
methodology	adopted	by	the	practitioner	with	the	outcomes	of	their	research.	
Hence	why	I	have	continued	to	spread	knowledge,	understanding	and	practice	of	
Living	Educational	Theory	Research	as	continuing	professional	development.	

3.	Methods	used	to	demonstrate	how	engaging	in	Living	Educational	Theory	
Research	as	CPD	helps	educational-practitioners	to	address	issues	of	marginalised	
voices	and	inequity	through	their	professional	learning	and	education.		

The	originality	is	in	the	methods	used	to	demonstrate	how	engaging	in	Living	
Educational	Theory	Research	as	CPD	helps	educational	practitioners	to	address	
issues	of	marginalised	voices	and	inequity	through	their	professional	learning	and	
education.	The	methods	used	include	that	of	empathetic	resonance	to	analyse	
digital	visual	data	to	clarify	and	communicate	the	meanings	of	values	as	explanatory	
principals	and	standards	of	judgment	in	professional	practitioner’s	accounts	of	their	
living-educational-theory	research.	Empathetic	resonance	is	a	research	method	
developed	by	Whitehead	to	analyse	digital	video	data.	Empathetic	resonance	is	used	
to	clarify	and	communicate	the	embodied	meanings	of	the	values,	which	form	the	
practitioner’s	standards	by	which	they	judge	improvement	in	educational	learning	
and	the	explanatory	principles	in	their	explanations	of	their	educational	influence	in	
learning.	As	the	researcher	watches	a	recording	they	run	the	cursor	swiftly	back	and	
forth	to	find	where	they	experience	their	relational	values	being	expressed.	I	
described	this	process	and	integration	into	a	multimedia	narrative	in	some	detail	in	
my	paper	in	BERA’s	Research	Intelligence	Opinion	section,	‘How	do	we	contribute	to	
an	educational	knowledge	base?	A	response	to	Whitehead	and	a	challenge	to	BERJ.’	
(Huxtable,	2009,	pp.25-26).	I	also	give	a	more	extended	description	in	my	thesis	
(Huxtable,	2012,	pp.	144-145).	The	context	is	a	collaborative,	creative	enquiry	day	I	
organised	in	Bath	City	Guildhall,	in	2008.	

80	children,	young	people	and	educators	participated	in	a	day	held	in	the	
Banqueting	Room,	The	Guildhall,	Bath,	facilitated	by	Jack	Whitehead	and	myself.	
This	day	was	also	a	step	into	an	imagined	but	unexplored	possibility.	I	had	never	
before	managed	to	create	an	educational	space	in	the	living-boundaries	between	
such	diverse	worlds:	school	and	beyond	school,	adult	and	child,	teachers,	academics,	
educational	researchers,	education	administrators	and	many	more…	

An	hour	long	video	is	condensed	into	a	20	second	experience.	The	video	can	be	
accessed	from	http://tinyurl.com/42vjdkh.		

There	are	a	number	of	ways	of	engaging	with	this	video.	Watching	the	20-second	
video	played	through	communicates	the	energy	that	is	flowing	in	the	space	as	a	
whole.	Sometimes	individuals	are	addressing	the	whole	room,	sometimes	
immediate	groups	or	those	close	by,	but	as	you	watch	try	to	keep	a	relaxed	focus	so	
you	also	see	the	flow	of	energy	in	the	whole	space.	Moving	the	cursor	back	and	
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forth	around	a	point	is	another	way,	which	I	detailed	on	page	99	where	I	begin	to	
develop	a	multimedia	narrative	to	communicate	my	ontological	energy	flowing	
values.	If	you	flick	the	cursor	back	and	forth	across	a	particular	point	you	can	get	a	
sense	of	the	energy	flowing	within	living-boundaries.	For	instance,	moving	the	
cursor	back	and	forth	at	3.15	seconds	of	video	12	you	can	see	the	movement	within	
the	foreground	group.	Keeping	that	movement	in	mind	extend	your	focus	to	include	
others	to	experience	an	empathetic	resonance	with	the	rhythm	of	the	energy	
flowing	in	an	inclusive,	emancipating	and	egalitarian	space.	

My	reflections	at	that	time	illustrate	the	relevance	of	Living	Educational	Theory	
Research	to	addressing	the	concerns	14	years	later	expressed	as	the	theme	of	the	
IPDA	2021	conference:	‘Marginalised	Voices	In	Contemporary	Times:	Addressing	
Inequities	Through	Professional	Learning	And	Education’.	

What	I	learned	from	that	day	was	that	it	is	possible	to	engage	a	diverse	group	in	
collaborative,	creative	enquiry.	I	also	learned	that	the	power	and	responsibility	for	
learning	is	distributed	in	an	educational	research	community.	Each	person	
recognises	themselves	and	others	as	emancipated,	equally	valued	members	of	the	
community	or	group,	making	their	unique	contribution	to	enhancing	their	own	well-
being	and	well-becoming	and	that	of	others.	This	is	rather	different	to	the	dynamics	
of	most	learning	groups	where	there	is	often	a	‘leader’	and	prescribed	or	negotiated	
outcomes	that	serve	as	a	common	goal.	

Living-posters	are	used	to	clarify	and	communicate	the	beginnings	of	an	
individual’s	living-educational-theory	research	and	their	personal	and	social	identity	
as	a	member	of	a	worldwide	community	of	educational-practitioners.	A	living-poster	
is	intended	to	provide	an	opportunity	for	educational-practitioners	to	bring	attention	
to	their	sites	of	practice,	research	passions	and	interests	and	help	them	connect	with	
people	with	similar	research	passions	and	interests.	Some	have	gone	on	to	create	
new	living-posters	over	a	number	of	years	and	analysed	them	to	learn	about	their	
practice	and	its	evolution.	The	have	subsequently	used	their	reflections	to	improve	
their	professional	learning	and	education.	Living-posters	as	a	research	method	is	of	
relevance	here	because	in	the	course	of	creating	a	living-poster	a	practitioner	has	to	
bring	their	voice	from	the	margins	where	they	often	hide,	presence	themselves	to	
themselves	as	well	as	others.	

Our	deepest	fear	is	not	that	we	are	inadequate.	Our	deepest	fear	is	that	we	are	
powerful	beyond	measure.	It	is	our	light,	not	our	darkness,	that	most	frightens	us.	
We	ask	ourselves,	who	am	I	to	be	brilliant,	gorgeous,	talented,	and	fabulous?	
Actually,	who	are	you	not	to	be?	Your	playing	small	doesn't	serve	the	world.	There's	
nothing	enlightened	about	shrinking	so	that	other	people	won't	feel	insecure	around	
you.	We	are	all	meant	to	shine,	as	children	do.	We	are	born	to	make	manifest	that	
which	is	within	us.	It's	not	just	in	some	of	us,	it's	in	everyone.	And	as	we	let	our	own	
light	shine,	we	unconsciously	give	other	people	permission	to	do	the	same.	As	we	
are	liberated	from	our	own	fear,	our	presence	automatically	liberates	others."	
(Often	attributed	to	Nelson	Mandela	the	actual	author	of	the	quotation	is	Marianne	
Williamson,	"Return	to	Love"	(hardcover	p.	165,	paperback	pp.	190-191.)	Cited	on	
http://www.marianne.com/index.php			

This	piece	really	means	a	lot	to	me	but	I	am	not	a	deist	or	a	theist	and	have	
taken	the	liberty	of	removing	references	to	a	deity.	
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4.	Demonstrate	how	engaging	in	Living	Educational	Theory	Research	as	CPD	helps	
educational	practitioners	to	address	issues	of	marginalised	voices	and	inequity	
through	their	professional	learning	and	education.	

The	voices	brought	into	focus	here	are	those	of	educational-practitioner	
researchers	who	confront	and	resolve	issues	of	marginalisation	and	equity	by	
contributing	to	worldwide	academic,	intellectual	and	scholarly	discourses	for	the	
flourishing	of	Humanity.	As	they	engage	in	Living	Educational	Theory	Research	they	
develop	their	professional	learning	and	education,	which	gives	expression	in	practice	
to	humane	cooperative	values	and	offers	possibilities	for	others	also	trying	to	create	
productive	answers	to	questions	such	as,	‘What	is	the	role	of	human	experiences,	
personal	and	social	identities,	and	culture	in	professional	learning	and	practitioner	
education?’	and	the	proactive	question,	’How	can	I	improve	how	I	am	addressing	
issues	of	marginalised	voices	and	inequity	through	my	professional	learning	and	
education?’	

The	data	analysed	here	are	all	publically	accessible.	The	Living	Educational	
Theory	Research	legitimated	at	Masters	and	Doctoral	level	can	be	accessed	from	
https://actionresearch.net/writings/mastermod.shtml	and	
https://www.actionresearch.net/living/living.shtml	respectively.	The	published	
papers	can	be	accessed	from	https://ejolts.net/.	The	Educational	Journal	of	Living	
Theories	(EJOLTs)	publishes	“values-led	research	for	systemic	change,	which	
contributes	to	the	flourishing	of	Humanity”.	The	living-posters	of	a	worldwide	
community	of	educational-practitioners	Living	Educational	Theory	Researchers		
and	other	educational-practitioner	researchers	developing	educational		
knowledge,	theory,	practice	and	opportunities	that	contribute	to	systemic		
change	for	the	flourishing	of	Humanity	can	be	accessed	from	
https://www.actionresearch.net/writings/posters/homepage2021.pdf.		

Joy	Mounter	successfully	completed	her	Masters	as	her	roles	changed	from	
primary	school	class	teacher,	to	deputy	head,	to	head	teacher	working	in	English	
schools:	

The	titles	of	her	Masters	Units	and	dissertation	illustrate	the	development	of	
her	understanding	of	the	role	her	human	experiences,	personal	and	social	identities,	
and	culture	plays	in	shaping	her	work	to	improve	her	educational	practice	and	
brought	her	voice	and	that	of	her	pupils	in	from	the	margins	to	improve	the	
educational	experience,	opportunities	and	relationships	of	all	characterised	by	
humane,	cooperative	and	humane	values.	

1. How	Can	I	Live	My	Personal	Theory	Of	Education	In	The	Classroom	To	
Promote	Self	Reflection	As	A	Learner?	First	Educational	Enquiry	Unit,	2006.	
https://www.actionresearch.net/writings/tuesdayma/joymounteree.htm	

2. Language	Of	Learning	To	The	Language	Of	Educational	Responsibility.	Second	
Educational	Enquiry	Unit,	2006.	
https://www.actionresearch.net/writings/tuesdayma/joymounteree207.pdf	

3. If	I	Want	The	Children	In	My	Class	To	Extend	Their	Thinking	And	Develop	
Their	Own	Values	And	Learning	Theories,	How	Can	I	Show	The	Development	
Of	Their	Learning?	How	Do	I	Research	This	In	My	Classroom?	Research	
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Methods	Unit,	2007.	
https://www.actionresearch.net/writings/tuesdayma/joymounterrme07.pdf	

4. How	Can	I	Work	Within	The	Government's	Perspective	Of	'Gifted	And	
Talented'	But	Still	Remain	True	To	My	Own	Living	Values?	Gifted	and	
Talented	Unit,	2008.	
https://www.actionresearch.net/writings/tuesdayma/jmgt2008opt.pdf	

5. 'How	can	I	enhance	the	educational	influence	of	my	pupils	in	their	own	
learning,	that	of	other	pupils,	myself	and	the	school?'	Third	Educational	
Enquiry	Unit,	2008	

6. https://www.actionresearch.net/writings/tuesdayma/joymounteree3.pdf	

7. Can	Children	Carry	Out	Action	Research	About	Learning,	Creating	Their	Own	
Learning	Theory?	Understanding	Learning	and	Learners	Unit,	2008.	
https://www.actionresearch.net/writings/tuesdayma/joymounterull.pdf	

8. As	A	Headteacher	Researcher	How	Can	I	Demonstrate	The	Impact	And	Self-
Understandings	Drawn	From	Living	Theory	Action	Research,	As	A	Form	Of	
Continual	Professional	Development	In	Education?	MA	Dissertation,	2012.	
https://www.actionresearch.net/writings/module/joymounterma.pdf	

Before	Joy	left	the	school	where	she	was	class-teacher	and	deputy	head-
teacher	to	take	up	her	post	as	head-teacher	elsewhere	she	was	approached	by	her	
former	pupils.	They	had	not	worked	with	her	for	2	years	but	had	continued	to	
develop	a	professional	approach	to	their	learning	and	education.	One	informed	her	
he	realised	that	the	theory	of	learning	they	had	developed	two	years	before	(see	
Mounter,	2008)	needed	amending.	Having	learned	about	space	and	time	he	realised	
that	it	was	not	3	dimensional	it	must	be	at	least	5	dimensional.	What	is	more	he	
thought	there	must	be	more	dimensions	he	had	yet	to	learn	about	so	it	must	be	
multidimensional.	I	was	pleased	that	I	had	managed	to	reach	a	similar	
understanding,	even	though	he	had	managed	that	in	9	years	and	it	had	taken	me	60.	
(I	might	be	slow	but	I	was	pleased	that	I	got	there	in	the	end).	I	tested	the	validity	of	
my	knowledge	in	the	presentation	of	my	doctoral	thesis	as,	‘Living-Theory	TASC,	a	
relationally-dynamic	and	multidimensional	approach	to	research	and	developing	
praxis,	which	integrates	Living-Theory	(Whitehead,	1989a)	with	Thinking	Actively	in	a	
Social	Context	(TASC)	(Wallace	and	Adams,	1993)’.	(Huxtable,	2012,	abstract).		

Joy	Mounter	has	gone	on	to	extend	the	representation	of	the	complex	inter-
related	nature	of	humane	cooperative	values	as	~i~we~I~us~:	

~i~we~I~us~	in	community’	defines	the	flow	of	energy	and	developing	
metacognitive	relationships.	The	understanding	of	self	in	relation	to	others,	caring	
and	adding	to	something	bigger	than	yourself,	the	desire	to	make	a	difference	in	the	
world.	(Mounter,	2019).	

Sally	Cartwright	was	posthumously	awarded	a	Diploma	in	Education.	“Sally	
was	concerned	not	only	with	helping	her	students	achieve	grades	and	develop	skills	
but	with	an	educational	process	that	was	humanising	and	social.”		(Whitehead,	
2015)	

The	titles	of	Sally’s	Masters	Units	illustrate	the	development	of	her	
understanding	of	the	role	her	human	experiences,	personal	and	social	identities,	and	
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culture	plays	in	shaping	her	work	to	improve	her	educational	practice	and	brought	
her	voice	and	that	of	her	pupils	in	from	the	margins	to	improve	the	educational	
experience,	opportunities	and	relationships	of	all	characterised	by	humane,	
cooperative	and	humane	values.	

1)	GWIST	Accredited	Professional	Development	Programme.	Educational	
Management	–	BANES,	2001.	
https://actionresearch.net/writings/module/sallyMAgwist.pdf		
	
2)	How	can	I	help	my	students	understand	and	develop	the	skills	of		
independent	learning?	2007	
https://actionresearch.net/writings/tuesdayma/sallycartwrightull07.htm		
	
3)	Educational	Enquiry:	A	Pilot	Project	The	application	of	the	TASC	[Thinking	
Actively	in	a	Social	Context]	process	Across	5	subjects	To	Year	7	students	2008	
https://actionresearch.net/writings/tuesdayma/sceejan08.pdf		
	
4)	How	can	I	enable	the	gifts	and	talents	of	my	students	to	be	in	the	driving		
seat	of	their	own	learning?	2008	
https://actionresearch.net/writings/tuesdayma/scgandtnov08.pdf		
	
5)	How	can	leadership	qualities	improve	my	practice	as	a	teacher?	2009	
https://actionresearch.net/writings/tuesdayma/scee010109.pdf		
	
6)	How	can	I	research	my	own	practice?	2010	
https://actionresearch.net/writings/module/scrme010110opt.pdf		
	
7)	A	Critical	Reflection	On	My	Learning	And	Its	Integration	Into	My		
Professional	Practice.	2010	
https://actionresearch.net/writings/module/sc3ee3creditsall.pdf		

Further	evidence	of	Sally’s	educational	influence	in	the	learning	of	not	only	
her	students	but	also	the	learning	of	regional	advisors	is	provided	by	how	she	
enabled	her	students	to	contribute	to	the	professional	learning	and	education	of	
those	advisors	by	enabling	them	to	present	at	one	of	their	meetings	as	one	of	her	
pupils	explains	here	http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=tMpaItNH7kg		

Mark	Potts,	also	in	the	UK,	in	the	role	of	deputy	head	of	a	secondary	school	
completed	his	Doctorate,	‘How	can	I	Reconceptualise	International	Educational	
Partnerships	as	a	Form	of	'Living	Citizenship'?’	(Potts,	2012,	access	from	
https://www.actionresearch.net/living/markpotts.shtml)	Now	as	community	activist	
he	is	continuing	to	research	his	practice	as	a	Living	Educational	Theory	Researcher	
and	contribute	to	a	global	educational	knowledge	in	the	form	of	publications	such	as	
Potts,	(2019)	and	a	co-authored	book	(Coombs,	Potts	&	Whitehead,	2014).	He	is	
continuing	to	research	his	humane,	cooperative	practice	to	improve	it	as	can	be	seen	
at		https://www.actionresearch.net/writings/posters/mark20.pdf	and	his	paper	
Living	global	citizenship:	A	new	pedagogy	for	citizenship	education	(Potts,	2014,	
access	from	https://ejolts.net/node/235)		
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The	spread	of	his	endeavour	to	contribute	to	the	flourishing	not	only	of	his	
local	community	but	beyond	of	Humanity	can	be	seen	by	his	work	taken	up	by	
Swaroop	Rawal	and	bringing	it	into	her	work	in	India.	Swaroop	Rawal	in	India	
researching	her	practice	as	drama	teacher,	successfully	submitted	her	Doctorate,	
‘The	Role	Of	Drama	In	Enhancing	Life	Skills	In	Children	With	Specific	Learning	
Difficulties	In	A	Mumbai	School:	My	Reflective	Account	(Rawal,	2006,	access	from	
https://www.actionresearch.net/living/rawal.shtml).	Swaroop	continues	to	engage	
in	Living	Educational	Theory	Research,	publish	and	present	at	international	
conference	and	run	workshop	worldwide	as	her	CPD	of	her	practice	as	teacher,	
teacher	educator,	curriculum	developer	and	national	education	strategist.	The	
extent	of	Swaroop’s	influence	contributing	to	the	flourishing	of	communities	in	India,	
characterised	by	humane	cooperative	values	which	contributes	to	the	flourishing	of	
Humanity	can	be	seen	in	her	papers:	

Rawal,	S.	(2014).	Making	Magic…	Educational	Journal	of	Living	Theories,	7(1),	53-
82.	https://ejolts.net/node/226		

Rawal,	S.	(2018).	An	Interface:	How	do	I	Overcome	Challenges	to	Justify	and	
Communicate	Claims	to	my	Educational	Knowledge	and	the	Educational	
Influence	of	my	Practice?”,	Educational	Journal	of	Living	Theories,	11(2),	65-89.	
https://ejolts.net/node/327		

Rawal,	S.	(2017).	Making	the	‘impossible’	possible:	using	a	Living	Theory	
methodology	to	improve	my	practice”,	Educational	Journal	of	Living	Theories,	
10(1),	72-109.	https://ejolts.net/node/299		

Expressions	of	humane	cooperative	values	are	communicated	visually	in	her	
living-poster	which	can	be	accessed	from	the	Indian	Research	group	page	
https://www.actionresearch.net/writings/posters/indiangp21.pdf	and	the	EJOLTs	
group	page	https://www.actionresearch.net/writings/posters/ejoltsgp21.pdf.	The	
images	Swaroop	has	chosen	for	her	poster	communicates	how	she	is	addressing	
issues	of	marginalisation	and	inequity	through	her	research	with	those	who	are	
marginalised	in	their	communities	because	of	their	gender	and/or	poverty	and	suffer	
the	consequences	of	inequality	in	Indian	society.		

Máirín	Glenn	in	Ireland	was	awarded	her	Doctorate	by	Limerick	University	for	
her	thesis,	‘Working	with	collaborative	projects:	my	living	theory	of	a	holistic	
educational	practice’	(Glen,	2006).	She	has	since	continued	to	work	with	those	who	
supported	each	other	on	their	doctoral	journey	Caitriona	McDonagh,	Mary	Roche,	
Bernie	Sullivan	to	create	NEARI	(Network	for	Educational	Action	Research	in	Ireland).	
The	latest	development	has	been	to	bring	together	NEARI	and	ESAI	(Educational	
Studies	Association	of	Ireland)	Values	Based	Practitioner	Action	Research	(VPAR)	
ESAI	Special	Interest	Group.	As	they	do	so	they	bring	educational-practitioners	voices	
in	from	the	margins	to	enable	them	to	contribute	to	the	development	of	educational	
practice	in	the	Education	establishment	in	which	they	work,	in	Ireland	and	beyond.	
Máirín	and	her	colleagues	are	contributing	to	the	professional	learning	and	
education	of	many	through	their	living-posters,	which	can	be	accessed	from	
https://www.actionresearch.net/writings/posters/homepage2021.pdf.	An	account	
of	the	work	is	given	by	Máirín	in	her	paper:	
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Glenn,	M.	(2020).	Co-convening	the	Network	of	Educational	Action	Research	
Ireland	(NEARI),	Educational	Journal	of	Living	Theories,	13(1),	22-44.	Access	from	
https://ejolts.net/node/355		

Máirín	gives	an	account	of	the	educational	influence	engaging	in	Living	
Educational	Theory	Research	on	her	professional	learning	and	education	has	had,	
drawing	in	her	values	of	social	justice:	

Glenn,	M.	(2021).	What	Is	the	Educational	Influence	of	My	Engagement	With	
EJOLTs	(Educational	Journal	of	Living	Theories)?,	Educational	Journal	of	Living	
Theories,	14(1),	pp.	50-67.	Access	from	https://ejolts.net/node/373		

Living	Educational	Theory	research	is	not	limited	to	use	by	professional	
educational	practitioners	working	in	Education.	JeKan	Adler	Colins,	researched	his	
practice	as	nurse	educator	in	Japan,	created	and	successfully	submitted	his	Doctoral	
thesis,	‘Developing	an	inclusional	pedagogy	of	the	unique:	How	do	I	clarify,	live	and	
explain	my	educational	influences	in	my	learning	as	I	pedagogise	my	healing	nurse	
curriculum	in	a	Japanese	University?’	(Alder	Colins,	2007,	access	from	
https://www.actionresearch.net/living/jekan.shtml	).		

Living	Educational	Theory	research	is	also	used	by	those	roles	other	than	that	
of	professional	educator.	For	instance,	Phil	Tattersal	researching	his	practice	as	an	
environmental	activist	in	Tasmania	,	successfully	submitted	his	Doctorate,	‘How	am	I	
generating	a	living	theory	of	environmental	activism	with	inclusionality?’.	(Tattersal,	
2011,	access	from	
https://www.actionresearch.net/living/tattersallphd/philtphd.pdf)	Graham	van	Tuyl	
in	UK,	as	a	change	agent,	engaged	in	Living	Educational	Theory	Research	as	he	said:	

…	motivated	by	my	desire	to	understand	what	it	is	a	Change	Agent	actually	does.	
Change	Agents	work	in	a	variety	of	ways,	and	have	a	variety	of	organizational	
experiences	in	helping	to	create	change.	Over	the	years	I	have	become	more	aware	
that	there	is	no	single	body	of	theory	that	combines	and	explains	the	practical	and	
theoretical	approaches	that	can	be	taken	in	Change	Management.		

He	successfully	submitted	his	Doctoral	thesis,	‘From	Engineer	To	Co-Creative	
Catalyst;	An	Inclusional	And	Transformational	Journey.’		(Van	Tuyl,	2009,	access	from	
https://www.actionresearch.net/living/gvt.shtml).	

There	are	also	numerous	living-educational-theory	research	accounts	
submitted	for	publication	to	peer	reviewed	journals	(see	those	for	instances	in	
EJOLTs,	the	Educational	Journal	of	Living	Theories).	The	Masters,	Doctorates	and	
published	papers	all	show	the	implications	for	professional	educational	practitioners	
who	have	the	creativity	and	courage	to	engage	in	Living	Educational	Theory	research	
as	of	CPD	in	a	world	dominated	by	economic	rationalism.		

5.	In	conclusion…	

In	this	paper	I	have	shown	how	as	a	practitioner	engages	in	Living	Educational	
Theory	Research	as	continuing	professional	development	they:	

- Address	issues	of	marginalisation	and	inequity	through	their	professional	
learning	and	education	
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- Realise	two	key	responsibilities	of	a	professional:	to	hold	them	self	to	account	for	
their	practice	and	to	contribute	to	global	educational	knowledgebase.	

- Realise	their	responsibility	as	a	human	being	to	contribute	to	their	education,	
their	life-long	values-rich	learning,	to	live	a	satisfying,	productive	and	worthwhile	
life	for	themselves	and	others	and	which	contributes	to	bringing	into	being	a	
world	characterised	by	humane	cooperative	values.	

I	hope	you	might	test	yourself	my	assertion	that	by	engaging	in	Living	
Educational	Theory	Research	as	continuing	professional	development	you	will	
address	issues	of	marginalised	voices	and	inequity	through	your	professional	
learning	and	education.	I	also	hope	you	contribute	the	valid	knowledge	you	create	in	
the	process	to	a	global	educational	knowledgebase	to	help	bring	into	being	a	
humane	cooperative	world	where	Humanity	flourishes.		
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